REPORT ON THE METOLIUS EXPEDITION 2006

PURPOSE
The Metolius Expedition to South Georgia had two objectives, primarily to attempt and complete the Shackleton Traverse and secondly to make attempts on unclimbed summits mounted from Larsen Harbour.  The expedition was supported by s/v Pelagic Australis.  

DATES
Pelagic Australis left Stanley on November 19th 2006 and returned to Stanley on December 13th.

PICTURES
Go www.pelagic.co.uk and in the News Archive section you will find a selection of photos of the Shackleton Traverse with captions.
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CHRONOLGY OF THE SHACKLETON TRAVERSE
23/11

Arrived Elsehul

23-24/11
Waiting for weather break at Elsehul

25/11

Move around to King Haakon Bay, stop at Cave Cove

26/11

0530 LMT land at Peggoty Bluff and begin traverse

26/11

1600
Camp below the Trident Ridge

27/11

Pass over the Trident and long day on the Crean/Fortuna

27/11

1800 Camp below Breakwind Ridge on the Fortuna

28/11

Pass over Breakwind and move around to Stromness

28/11

1600   arrive at the beach Stromness

SUMMARY OF CONDITIONS

This was a text book Shackleton Crossing and according to lead guide Dave Hahn who has made many attempts, this was his most enjoyable.  He is also convinced that because of the excellent weather, we were able to follow what he believes to be Shackleton’s route, in view of many different interpretations (not least of all the suspect track on the official South Georgia tourist map) by previous crossing parties.
The weather report was excellent, with a light southerly flow predicted for the next three days at least.  Our plan was to make the usual two camps, one near the Trident and the other as close to the Breakwind as possible.  We moved as two parties of three, roped up at all times except during the few ski descents.  We used two tunnel tents, but these designs were not fully tested by the typical South Georgia conditions.
DAY ONE

In spite of the good weather report, the visibility on the first day was almost nil once we gained the snow leading up to the Shackleton Gap.  The snow line was not far above sea level and we had to walk only about 30 minutes to put on skis.  Dave had a full set of GPS coordinates of the route which he had tweaked during his many crossings and in what was a benign whiteout we wandered across the Murray Snowfield up to the Trident without incident.  Three of us were pulling pulks and the pulling surface was excellent.  Just below the Trident we made our camp and settled in for a quiet night.  Early in the evening the mist had partially cleared and we had views out to the east of the Shackleton Gap and the downfall to Possession Bay.  Light snow fell during the night.

DAY TWO

The next morning we broke camp in misty conditions, but with little wind.  Dave opted for the most left had gap in the Trident, convinced, for various reasons that was the one Shackleton had crossed and descended.  It was only a half hour pull up to the ridge, but the descent was in some question as visibility below was again nil.  Also, snow conditions on the descent slope were suspect, so Dave and John dug an avalanche test trench, and then gave the thumbs up.  We descended on foot carrying skis on the steeper sections and then unroped for a gentle glide to the level surface of the Crean Glacier.  Visibility had now improved and we moved off at once for the long slog across the Crean and the Fortuna.  Because of the snow conditions and the relatively early part of the season, we experienced no crevassing on the Crean – the center section was solid and clear, and this fact alone points to an easier and safer crossing during the spring, than what would be the open conditions later in summer.
Expecting high winds in this section, we had decided, come what may, we must cross to the Breakwind Ridge, or at least camp near, and not be tempted into making a camp out in the middle.  It is a relatively straight shot across the Crean using the big nunatak as a beacon when the visibility is in.  Dave had an exact GPS position of the helicopter from  Operation Paraquat, but she was well buried and no trace could be seen.  Dave made the point that this crash site is often described as being on the Fortuna Glacier, but in fact, from a pure geographical point of view it is on the Crean.

We had a few blasts of katabatic wind, in an otherwise uneventful long day, the only problem after 11 hours on the trot was sore feet experienced by most of us in varying degrees, from the unforgiving ski randonee boots.  The toss up between going with snow shoes and skis is an interesting debate.  Dave Hahn reckons going with skis (providing people know how to use them) saves many hours in total, but for sure soft boots and snow shoes are ultimately more safe and comfortable.  Because client’s skiing ability is always in question (and usually can never by believed before seen) guides tend to favor snowshoes as the safest option.  In our case everyone was competent in off piste skiing and if this is the case, skis must be the favored option for no other reason than speed which means less exposure on any given stretch with respect to changes in the weather.
A spectacular camp was put in below Breakwind Ridge and as the weather had completely cleared that afternoon we had fine views down the Fortuna, back across the Crean and inland towards the Wilckens Peaks.
DAY THREE

After breaking camp at a civilized hour, we made a one hour pull up to the Breakwind Ridge and crossed through the obvious notch.  This (and a short gully below) was the only section that required use of crampons as hard ice was underlying new snow on a relatively steep slope for the last 50 meters.

We took a good break on the ridge as the weather was perfect.  Pelagic Australis was a tiny spec down in Fortuna Bay, on station for a rendezvous.  After a short descent on foot, everyone unroped and skied down in perfect spring snow conditions which was the highlight of the traverse.  We had to put on crampons just above the beach to negotiate an ice gully, but soon after we were pulling our pulks through the seal wallows on to the beach.  Our sailing team was there to take off some gear (pulks, tents, misc) and we carried on around the bay and crossed the main stream of the Konig Glacier only calf deep just above the beach.
It was a short walk up the grassy slope on the other side of the bay and we were back on skis, and soon up and over and down to the flats behind Stromness Bay, followed by a short walk to the beach.  We toasted Shackleton on the beach (while fending off some aggressive fur seals) and boarded Pelagic Australis.

SAFETY ASPECTS

Nothing to report, no incidents.  We conducted a twice daily Iridium phone sched with Pelagic Australis.

Note that for parties using ski randonee gear it is absolutely essential that people have used their boots before, and know well their personal foot problems in order to mitigate them.  It is a 10 to 11 hour day across the Crean/Fortuna and this aspect could compromise a party.
ENVIRONMENTAL ASPECTS

Throughout the three days we saved every scrap of rubbish from cooking activities and carried this back to the vessel.

Urination and defecation were carried out in the usual manners by digging deep trenches down slope of what were our two obvious campsites.  Because of good snow cover, there were no handy crevasses to use as is the preferred way.

We would also like to report we saw no evidence of the Falvey Expedition that preceded us by only a few weeks.  However, new snow cover could have hid any sign if there was any.

SKIING FROM LARSEN HARBOUR

On December 3rd we were anchored in Larsen Harbour and had planned to spend a few days on the Philippi Glacier in hope of attempting Mt. Sabatier.  However, that afternoon, the snow conditions from the snout of the glacier up to the plateau were not ideal in the bottom section with risk from wet snow avalanche.  
It was decided, instead of making a camping trip, to take one long day on the Philippi traveling light.  We left the boat at 0200 on December 4th and pulled up to the plateau just before a spectacular dawn.  We skied along the level surface of the Philippi to just below the southern side of Sabatier.  Weather was clear and sharp, but Sabatier appeared to be too technical for our group, so we toured the Philippi throughout the remainder of the day, which included an ascent of Peak 2553 (just north of Larsen) by Tor Lundgren and John Race.  Everyone was back on board by early evening.
Skip Novak        Cape Town    March 3rd 2007  
